
There's no right way for growing an online business. And honestly, me and my guests 
are more than fine with that.

I'm Hailey Thomas. And this is the podcast that lets you be a fly on the wall for 
candid conversations and mini lessons with a variety of online entrepreneurs who are
growing their businesses based on their own visions. We are on a mission to 
normalize and laugh about the behind the scenes truth of achieving a new level of 
success in your business. This is one year from now. Hello, and welcome to the 
podcast. This is a really special and a really fun episode because I am interviewing
one of my legitimate dearest clients slash friends slash person I've known for 
several years now in the online space. And in general, we have a really good time 
when we're together, which is it's mainly great, sometimes it's a little, sometimes 
a little much, but it's mainly great, because we don't get other things done when we
need to. But welcome to the show. Heather O'Neill, how are you?

I'm good. Haley, thank you so much for having me. I like how you said sometimes it's
much because that's the perfect way to start this episode. But sometimes Heather and
I are too much. Not even sure.

It's yeah, it's not true at all. We're the perfect amount of awesome were together, 
I will let her do her own full introduction. But Heather is a definitely a thought 
leader in the UX design, and just tech business building space. Heather has written 
a book, Heather has had courses and taught at the university level and had an agency
and I mentioning all these different business models, because it will come up again,
when we start talking about having a micro team, because you've done a lot of 
hiring, a lot of firing and a lot of managing people in different capacities for 
different stuff, which is why I'm talking with you today. So Heather, can you give 
us the you know, 62nd version of who Heather is and what your company is?

Yeah, sure. And you're right. I've done a lot of hiring and firing and managing and 
the firing part is always something people are like, Oh, you do that? Yes, yes. So 
my company is called pixels for humans. And we are a tech and UX agency. We support 
tech companies as they grow, both from a product perspective in terms of creating 
and growing a digital product. And from a business perspective, and I myself have 
been in the industry for? Well, it depends on when you start counting, but could be 
up to 21 years. Because I'm way older than it looks like in my photographs. And 
yeah, I really enjoy it. I enjoy teaching and working with people to help them 
discover how they can best live their values, well building the businesses and the 
lives that they want to create.

So good. So good. So let's talk a little bit about and I guess I'll have you pull 
these out. Where do you think you learn the most about hiring and managing a micro 
team? Or if there are a couple places like where do you think you like learned the 
most?

Oh, gosh, and like everywhere, it's always, I always joke that I'm alerting robot. 
And then Haley tells me I'm not a robot. But nonetheless, I'm always learning. And I
have a strong mindset for pattern and pattern matching and drawing parallels. And so
anything becomes a learning moment. And I think that's the really exciting thing. I 
know, one of the biggest ways that I learned was in starting my own. So pixels for 



humans is my second agency. I had another agency before this with a business 
partner. And we hired we had a team of nine at one point. And so there was a lot of 
Crash Course Learning with, you know, mid 20 year old Heather, how to be a good 
manager with a lot of mistakes along the way. Like I didn't just get it all right. 
But that was sort of my first really blatant foray into it. I also learned a lot by 
watching the managers I had in other roles. Because inadvertently, I would step over
some boundary that I didn't know was there. So being autistic, I don't always have 
the same social understanding of like, non verbal and unstated context cues. And I 
would be like, Oh, this could be more efficient. And then I'd go tell people how to 
do things. And then my manager would be like, you can't tell people how to do things
because you're not a manager. And I'm like, I thought I was making the company 
better. Okay, cool. Good. Good. Good. Good. Good.

Yeah. So there's like all these on stated expectations for roles and what people 
should and shouldn't do. And most of that we learn from being managed, like we're 
the ones being managed. And so everyone has a like, oh, this was the best boss ever 
person. And then like, this was literally the worst manager I've ever had in my life
person. And so essentially, when we first start thinking about managing or leading a
team, what we're drawing off of is just our experience being led, which is great. 
Except it's like an incomplete education, right? Because the people that were 
leading you, first of all, very few people are like, I want to lead people, like 
very few people make that choice. So much. So as I'm so good at this particular 
craft or skill, they move me to leading people who do this particular craft or 
skill. That's mainly how it happens, which is always

an interesting choice, right? Because it's not always the right fit, like, I work 
with my spouse. And we've worked together for years. And he's an IC and individual 
contributor all the way like till the cows come home, he loves that work and leading
people like, I give him a lot of structure that he used to be direct manager for 
some of the people on our team at my first company, and I gave him all the 
scaffolding in the framework to like do that with any kind of electricity. Yes, 
because he had no idea what he was doing. And it's not something that like gets, 
like you said, it's not something you signed up for, and really wants to do. It's 
just something that he ended up doing. Yeah. And, and really, he's much better and 
happier and the individual contributor role.

Yeah, that's such an excellent distinction to make. So you might have had a manager 
that wanted to manage and lead my entire degree is an organizational and leadership 
communication studies. So that was me. I was like, that's no, this is what I want to
do is lead people. Yeah, I was like, I don't really care what they're doing, I just 
want to leave. But then there's people that are promoted into those roles, because 
of how company structure is. So you're learning from people that may or may not have
given detailed thought to how they lead, and what that means and how it supports the
company and all those things. So I want to actually back up a step because I said 
this to Heather before we started recording. But the reason we're having this 
conversation is because where I'm finding a lot of my clients is in the spot of 
making their first hires of either ICS like individual contributors, or project 
managers or virtual assistants, like they're making their first hires and wanting to
add to their team, more than just maybe necessarily a contractor for like a short 
project. Or you know, the person that does or social media that isn't really on your



team. But you're outsourcing that to like they're moving past that step. But we 
don't really have a context for how this is supposed to go, which then I think sets 
us up to feel like absolute ass when we're like, oh, no, it's not working, when in 
reality, like it is kind of what just what it is early on to hire. So can you talk a
little bit about when you were first making, like we said, hires additions to your 
team, either as employees or contractors, kind of how that went in your head, like 
based off of what you took in how it actually went versus how you thought it was 
supposed to go?

Oh, which time? So I think that one of the biggest things is, I initially have 
relied a lot on my network to hire people. So who did I know nepotism is alive and 
well, in all of the tech industry, you get jobs, you get contracts, you get 
business, you get growth because of who you know. And so networking is important. 
And it's completely inequitable and unfair, because there's tons of people applying 
for jobs with no connection, who don't ever make it through the door who would be 
just or more qualified. So I think that rely on my network was good in the sense, it
led me to hire more quickly and know more about the people. But it also set me up 
for a lot of struggles, because I ended up hiring a lot of my friends. And while it 
worked out fine with my spouse married 11 years and counting, it did not work out 
fine with many other people that I've worked with. And that's funny, because you 
were talking about way early on, you have the best boss, you have the worst boss? 
Well, it turns out, I am both of those things for one person at different points in 
our working together and we don't speak anymore, right? Like, ah, there's a lot you 
can look at your network and say Who do I know. And that's not a bad starting point.
But I also think there's a lot of value in saying who don't I know, that I should be
bringing in as well. And recognizing that when you don't know someone or you don't 
have a direct connection, there's more that you have to do to be prepared to hire 
them. And then there's more that you have to do once you've found someone you think 
is a good fit to be able to then work with them because everybody says oh culture 
fit or I want someone I can work with. And that's true. Like you don't owe it to 
anyone. If it's really not working. You don't owe it to them to keep trying just 
because it's not working. At the same time. There's a lot that you as a solo 
business owner will have to be able to give up about the way you do things about the
way you think about things about what you control. In order to work with someone 
else, and so sometimes like, you know, it's not me, it's you or it's not you. It's 
me, right? It's both of those things at the same time, and you have to find the 
balance between them. And I can elaborate a little more on that. Yeah,

I do want you to, but I want to pause on like, capture some of what you said, one is
that early on you do you end up hiring people that are friends, or like one or two 
degrees off, which isn't a bad thing. But it also excludes folks that you're not 
directly connected to early on. Like, I think what I'm hearing you say is, when you 
start to do this work, you just have to kind of start knowing that how you start is 
not going to be perfect, and you're going to be someone's worst boss. Like, that's 
such a freeing thought it sucks, but like, that's a freeing thought in that like, 
Oh, I'm going to be someone's worst boss, because of just where you're starting.

Yeah, and you're gonna make mistakes like you, as the owner of your company, as 
someone who's trying to grow your team, even if you are just listening to this, and 
you run a team at a larger company, you are going to make mistakes, there's no 



amount of like seminars and training or degrees, sorry, Haley, that you could go but
really prepare you for what it is actually like to be in charge of someone's 
livelihood in that capacity, and to have that power over them. When we think of 
ourselves. We don't think Haha, I have the power and I'm controlling things. And we 
almost see the power that we do have. And it's like, what if you use that power for 
good instead, or, you know, like, and recognize that even if you don't wield it, 
that power still sits there? And the person who reports to you is still wary of it? 
And will not because they can't trust you. Because what if you have a bad day? And 
it turns out when you have a bad day you fire everyone? Like hopefully not, but you 
cannot predict what someone will or will not do, which is also why contracts and 
employee agreements are important, both for you as the hiring person, but also for 
your people that you're hiring. I like to tell everyone that I work with I'm like, 
the contract is for if any of us changes completely who we are, at least what we've 
agreed upon now will be cemented, so I can't change it if I'm having a bad day or 
you can't change it. Yeah, it's mostly for, like, I look at it as an opportunity for
me to say, I've promised you this type of relationship and this type of working 
together. And now you don't just have to trust my word, because we have a signed 
document that says I'm going to keep my word whether I want to or not.

Yeah, so the other thing that I'm pulling out from what you said, I mean, a couple 
things. But one is, you have to realize that as a solo business owner, this deserves
just as much time and attention as when you learn how to market and sell in the 
first place. It's just its own set of skill like and when you're hiring someone like
that's what you need to prepare yourself for. I suggest hiring when your marketing 
and selling machine is already working. So that you can like turn your attention 
from that and focus on literally building a new skill set, which is being someone's 
manager. So you talked a little bit about even whether or not we can see the power 
dynamic. It's there, whether or not we see it. But what we end up doing is, I think 
it might be just what's in the online business water of like, yeah, you build a 
product, and then you hire and then you scale and did it and it sound you can say 
that in one second. But learning how to hire is like, that's a two year, whole 
thing, right? Or you're gonna be learning forever. But like that's not a 32nd off 
the tip of your tongue thing. And sometimes we, like you said succeed that power we 
like give away our agency and skill to actually become good at it when we don't see 
it as a skill and see it as some like annoying thing that we have to deal with. To 
like, get it off our plates. Like that's, that's your job at that point is learn how
to manage people. So putting time on putting time on your calendar for it. Getting 
yourself resource to learning, finding people to learn from even though seminars 
cannot teach you everything, but like, there's a coach for that. There's somebody 
who can help you learn how to do that thing. Yeah, like you.

Like the things we forget to it's like, there's always the mindset when you are a 
business owner, where you'll say to yourself, it's faster if I just do it myself. Mm
hmm. And that's a trap. Like that's the world's worst trap for entrepreneurs. 
Because in the short term, yes, it is absolutely faster. But if you keep doing 
everything or all that thing yourself, and you don't make room and time for training
somebody which will take longer in the short term, you can't scale to the next 
level. You can't scale to millions of dollars. You can't scale to five people on 
your team, because you don't know how to give up what you're holding. Yeah, and you 
can't do the bigger, more CEO things right. When you're solo business owner, you're 



the CEO, you're the CEO, you're the admin assisting, you're the bookkeeper, you're 
the everything even if you outsource some of those pieces. You're still the 
everything at the end of the day, when you have a team you You have to let your team
do the stuff that you hired them to do, even if they don't do it the way you want. 
Because also, you don't probably need it done that way. Yeah, a lot of times, we 
hold on to the way we do things, because we do them that way. And we see that that's
the way that makes sense to us. Right? But someone else might come in and do it a 
different way. And you might be like, no, no, no, that's wrong. And before you go, 
no, no, no, that's wrong. Ask yourself, Do I really need it done that way? Or is 
that okay? Like, is that good enough to get by it? And can I give them feedback to 
improve without telling them exactly how to do it? Yeah, if I needed improved, or is
it actually fine. And I'm just in my feelings, because something I used to control 
is no longer in my control.

Yeah. So let's talk about this for just a couple more minutes, trust and control. 
And like the necessity that is giving those up to do this part of your work. It's 
like our least favorite thing to do. I think why the reason we all became CEOs of 
our own companies is because we didn't want to have to,

we wanted to trust a control. Exactly. We would like to control all the things, 
please. Yeah. And the good news is at the end of the day, you ultimately do, but you
control it at the highest level. And you don't actually need to decide the right 
minute for somebody to post the social media posts, if that's what you've hired for.
You don't need to decide if they said thanks, or best as the sign off in their email
communication to your clients. Like, those aren't things you need to control anymore
in order to control the business as a whole. And I think we lose sight of that and 
think that, oh, it's not the same, this or that? And yeah, if the standard of 
experience that your clients are getting, isn't there, that's fine. And you can talk
about that. But that's very different from, Hey, I like to send emails at 3pm on 
Tuesdays. So everybody knows that at 3pm. On Tuesday, they're getting an email from 
me, that is a you rule and not a always for business rule. And somebody else could 
make their own set of how they send emails that could still work just as well.

Yeah. So I think that's something that you just said standard of client experience, 
because that's essentially what we're freaking out about is like, no, no, if you do 
this recipe a little bit wrong, or like not even wrong, see, even my my verbiage 
different, if you do this recipe differently, then you won't still make anything of 
cornbread, because I'm making some later today. But like, yeah, I make my cornbread 
very differently than my sister and my dad makes it. They're all cornbread. They're 
all delicious, it's fine. But quality of customer experience with standard of 
customer experience is actually what you're measuring for not exactly follow this 
exact recipe. If you want to be able to lead a team versus micromanage a bunch of 
people and still feel overwhelmed and like you have to look at everything.

Today. No one wants that.

Yes. Okay, can we talk about first, okay, because it gets me so heated, you're not 
bringing someone in to babysit your business, or to pick up a bunch of tasks that 
you don't want to do? That is the shittiest reason to hire someone?



Because you're gonna stand over their shoulder while they do it.

Yes. Like, nobody wants that job. Like, just really think about that. Do you want

that job? Would you like to do all the crappiest parts of my business? Yeah, totally
sign me up for that.

Oh, so like, instead of selling a product which you have mastered, which is how you 
have revenue coming in, now you're learning how to sell and to have a your new 
product is this role? Right? So like, you can treat it like I like to think of it 
like a product and that this person wants autonomy and flexibility. They want to be 
able to do good work in you know, whatever it is that I'm the business that I'm 
hiring for in, they care about their work and they care about their time and their 
voices being heard. Like that's what their quote unquote buying when they sign on to
work with me. And so it's my job to organize their role and present their role in a 
way that is something they want to buy something they want to buy into. And so like,
I get so heated when people are like, well, I want to the job is $12 an hour, and 
it's just a list of all the things I hate in my business I want someone else to do, 
but I can't find anyone Well, no shit. It's a terrible job. Nobody wants that job.

No enough for $12 an hour I think the thing we need to recognize is like if it's a 
bunch of shit work that nobody wants to do you have to pay more to convince to do 
that. That's the thing that I think we have to recognize. Yes, we're small business 
owners yes margins are tight I get it I also run a small business I have for 13 
years now I'm really good at it or mediocre enough to make a living

nope you stay with a really good because that's what

all right really good at it. Nobody wants to do your crap tasks for no money. That's
just not there's not a human out there who's like yeah, sign me up for that and if 
there is, that's you being exploitive, like straight up. Sorry friends, like don't 
Do it, you have to pay people well, you have to treat people well. And you have to 
be willing to give up the control that you have in your business and that you had in
the past. And you're wanting things just so you also have to give up some of the 
control of how the work gets done. Because you're leading the team, you're not 
leading the work, you're not leading your clients. That's what your team is for. 
That's what the humans you're hiring are coming in to do. And so you have to trust 
them to do that. And you have to lead them as a team. And those things look very 
different than doing client work.

Okay, everybody, just literally stop what you're doing. If you're driving, pull 
over, I don't care. That thought right, there I am leading the team and not leading 
the work or leading the clients anymore, that is the shift is that I am leading my 
team, it's their job to do the work. It's their job to lead the client, and I need 
to let them do their job. That's like a part of what your job is now.

Yeah. And the really important part about that is leading the team is a non trivial 
task. It sounds trivial. And we see all these leaders who do crap, and call 
themselves leaders, but they don't do anything. I recently worked with a team where 
the product leader just I still don't know what this person did all day, like I have



no clue what is going on there. But as far as I can tell, they don't do anything. 
But the point is that if you're leading the team and leading it, well, that's a full
time job, you're setting the vision you're considering, what's the next big move for
the company? How do we make everything come together? How do I support the people so
they can do their best work? Without getting in their way? How do we ensure my 
clients are happy without being the one on whom the whole relationship depends? 
That's what it means to lead the team. And that looks so different from when you're 
delivering solo for your clients?

Yes. So those are such high quality questions right there. Again, play this back, 
maybe in slo mo, write it down, as we're talking, I don't know. But like, those are 
the new questions you're asking yourself, it's literally when you go to bring on a 
team member, they're getting a new job, but you're getting a new job, too, which is 
now as a leader. And you have to think about this in the same way that you gave such
care and attention to your offer and to how you deliver it into your marketing and 
you're selling Great. Now you also get to think about how you're leading. Like 
that's the whole questions that require thinking about it, getting coached on it, 
doing journaling, like, but it's the job now it's part of the job now,

yeah. And you can still do some of the client work from time to time, you can still 
be involved in that relationship. But the goal is for it to be at a higher level, 
like you get on the phone with these people. And you talk about like the high level 
state of business or how things are going in general, your relationship evolves to 
this like meta level thinking it you're not in the day to day weeds of everything 
anymore. And that's exactly where you want to be as you have a team, you don't want 
to be in the weeds anymore. You can give that up, still do work that you love and 
lead your team, you're in the weeds of what your team is doing to be supported. But 
you're not in the weeds of all that work. Yeah.

So two questions that I want to ask you. One is how do you manage? Or what's been 
your experience managing this transition? Because it's not all like you snap your 
fingers and then like team and everything sorted? So like, what's been your 
experience when you bring on the first person? And then like the second and the 
third, and kind of how that has rolled out for you? Oh, gosh,

it's the first person is probably the hardest, maybe the second, because the first 
person you can still get away with you're still doing a lot of the execution. Yes, 
with the second person, you're decidedly not really supposed to be doing that 
anymore. And then it's like, oh, no, what do I do? And if you haven't reckoned with 
that with the first person, like if you made them your minion who just does whatever
you say to them, Mm hmm. By the time you're on to the second person, you really am 
sorry about the outside noise.

Oh, that's okay. This is still valuable enough to like, it doesn't actually it's 
fine. Okay, they'll listen around it.

But that's where I think things come in. And you realize, like, oh, I can't, I can't
be involved in this anymore. And getting yourself out of it. Especially if you have 
longer term science is so hard. And there's a lot of transitioning, a lot of hand 
holding, and sometimes breaking up with your clients, because they're not the right 



fit anymore. They say, Oh, I only want you and you could say great. If you only want
me my price is just tripled because my time is super valuable right now. And they 
will say no, I don't want to pay that. And you will say Well, I'm really sorry. 
Can't support you that. Yeah. And that's hard to do. Because it feels like well, 
they're gonna give me money. I should take it the answer is no, not all money is 
equal and not all money is good.

Yes. And like your job at this point is to have your eyes on like that vision ahead 
of having maybe three or four or five people on your micro team that you're you're 
managing to do this work and you have to carry the business through this river of 
misery that is likely making this transition. It's not fun. It really isn't. And I 
love that an online business where like, you know, hire people outsource, it's so 
great like this shit is hard.

No, and it's not fun. Like, it's a lot of self reflection, like you actually have to
audit yourself of like, how do I do things? Why do I do things? What matters about 
how do I do things and what doesn't and be really honest, like, get yourself a 
business coach who will be honest, because it's hard for you to be honest. Like, 
that's why we all have coaches, right? Because the things that we know, maybe deep 
in our hearts, we can't quite say to ourselves, so our business coach with love will
say those things to us. And then we can say, eff off. Haley, I love you. Yeah. 
Either way, right now. Yes, I

was gonna say by the way, this is a complete side note. But Heather and I have been 
working together in different capacities for years now. And she was I think, one of 
my first clients that actively said, Fuck you, to me on, like, during a call.

I'm glad I'm getting a plaque with that.

I know, a crown just for that. But it was with like, I knew when she was saying that
it wasn't actually to me, it was just like, god dammit, this is so hard.

Yeah, but that's the work. And that's the job. And if you really are sincere, about 
growing your team and leading it, that's the work that you need to do, you need to 
get introspective, you also need to get really uncomfortable. I have a T shirt that 
says get uncomfortable, which is super great. Because that's like my motto. Hang out
with me. I'm fun. You are fun, because you have to give feedback. So, micromanaging,
we don't want that feedback. Yes, we do want that. And sometimes the feedback is not
easy. And it is not good. And it is not, hey, everything is going great with this 
client. Sometimes it is, Hey, you are not delivering the thing that needs to be 
delivered. And here's what I need from you instead. And again, this is not 
micromanaging in the sense of like, I need you to send this at this time. Like if 
you're at the point where you are feeling like the only way to get what you need 
from this person is to give them a step by step list. That's time to fire. Sorry, 
guys, I know that's not fun. But if you have to do that they are not the right 
person for this role. And you're doing both of yourselves a disservice. And I know 
that's cliche sounding. But think about it, if you were an employee, would you want 
to work at a place where somebody felt the only way they could get work from you is 
if they might grow manage to the answer is hard. No, you don't want to work there. 
And you also as a leader, don't want them to work there. It's gonna bring the rest 



of your micro team down when there's three of you. person is not it's like group 
projects in college. Yes. So one person who shows up does nothing gets an A because 
the rest of you don't want to fail. It's bullshit.

Except now we're talking about money and clients and your business where you have 
control over this and not your English. Yeah,

exactly. There's no professor who's telling you the rules, you're making them, 
right. And sometimes the rules is this is not working out. And you don't have to be 
mean and be like air fire and brimstone bad. You you can just be like, Listen, I 
need this. If you can't deliver that. And right now, I don't feel like you can, we 
need to part ways. And that shouldn't be the first time that somebody is hearing 
that too. Just a note on managing teams. Like if the first time someone is hearing 
that you are dissatisfied is the time when you're saying let's break up. You have 
not done a good job of giving them what they need to succeed in their job because 
your job, not just give them what they succeed in terms of resources and whatever. 
It's giving them that active feedback so that if they're doing something that isn't 
working, or that isn't on brand, or that doesn't fit the experience you're looking 
to deliver with your team, they can make the change before it's time to say goodbye.

Yes, yes, yes, yes. 1,000%. And that conversation can be as simple as because I know
Heather, you and I talked about it for some of the roles that you've had on your 
team is like, hey, here are the specific things that I'm not just like, this isn't 
cutting mustard, which is stupid fate phrase, but whatever. This isn't working. It's
specifically here's the standard client experience. And here's what you're 
delivering. We're gonna like, watch out for this. We'll talk about this again in 30 
days and just measure and that way, no one is confused about what's happening. No 
one is like surprised or like, whatever. It's just like, hey, here are the specific 
things we're looking at. It's been 30 days, how have we delivered towards this we 
haven't cool at this point in time. This isn't a fit for how I want to deliver to 
clients. And so we're going to end our relationship.

And if they are surprised, it's because they weren't paying attention. I had one of 
my first hiring experiences, like I said with someone who at one time said I was the
best boss ever. I ended up having to fire this person. And by having to I made the 
choice to write it's you can make a lot of choices, but you need to own the fact 
that they are your choices. And we had been working for months on trying to figure 
out how to work together and I actually spent a lot longer trying to fix it because 
I felt that I hadn't done a good job and because I felt that I owed this person more
time to try and make it work. And I think that did both of us a disservice because 
it dragged it out. For something like nine months, wow. And I finally made the 
decision to fire this person. And they were shocked, because I think because of our 
previous friendship, they believe that it would never come to this. But it's still a
business. And I actually sat down and I made a list of like, Should I leave the 
company? Because again, I had a business partner at this company like, or should 
they leave the company like what's going to help the company succeed more. And given
our roles, it made more sense for me to stay? I promise you and I know this sounds 
self serving, because of course, I didn't leave the company. If I had thought that 
it would be better for me to leave, I would have left, like I would have just been 
like, yeah, I should leave like maybe I'm the problem here. And I'm not saying it 



was perfect. Again, part of the reason that dragged on so long is because I know I 
made mistakes in trying to be a good manager. And I wanted a chance to give that 
person a chance for me to fix it, and to give them more of an opportunity to fix the
problems we were having. And it just didn't work out. And they were totally 
surprised. Like, this has been happening for nine months now. Like, yeah, I'm not 
sure where you thought this was going. But what you want and what I want from you in
this role, it's just not aligned. It's not becoming more aligned. And in fact, 
becoming antagonistic, like one of us needs to change, right? Oh, yeah. And that's 
really hard.

It's really hard, especially if you are coming out of people pleasing tendencies. If
you are coming out of like any variation, where it makes it hard for you to pick up 
on social cues, you're kind of always questioning like, Was it me? Did I miss 
something or whatever. So you're, like questioning yourself. But this whole process 
requires deeper and deeper levels of self trust, and deeper and deeper levels of not
self trust in that, like, I'm perfect and amazing and get nothing wrong. But just 
like, Okay, I legitimately believe that I have done the things to communicate 
clearly, to give them their feedback to give them an opportunity and time to adjust.
And it still isn't working. I can trust myself in that decision to in this 
relationship.

Yeah. And they have a choice to like, yeah, at any point, they could also choose to 
leave and say this is not working, I think employees can forget that they have that 
power. And so if you're listening and you're an employee, somewhere, you do have 
that power, I know it can feel scary, especially if you don't have another job lined
up. But I would encourage you to embrace the fact that you also have a choice of 
whether or not to stay if somebody is doing a bad job or a disservice by you. And 
that is completely fair too. While there is more power in the employer side, and you
as the boss, have more of the power employees do have some power. And if you're an 
employee, please feel free to own that I would encourage all my employees to not 
stay if they were not satisfied with the work or the boss or anything like that. And
we're seeing that now write the court of resignation. It's actually don't treat us 
like shit. Yeah, like, which is reasonable,

super reasonable. And like, I have a gosh, I have so many thoughts about that. But 
that thought about like, well, no one wants to work right now. Correction. No one 
wants to work for crappy bosses, doing lists have unuseful tests that don't help the
company. It's as if we're saying like, people don't want to buy products right now, 
like, no, they just don't want to buy garbage. Like, that's what's happening. And 
they are so many other opportunities or ways for people to create money for 
themselves. They don't have to write like freelancing. Entrepreneurship, even like 
doing delivery stuff, like people don't have to work for you, like, You be good are 
you like, learn to be efficient, and a good leader not be good, but you know what I 
mean, and to be an efficient leader, or like people have other choices, they don't 
have to work for you.

And they should have other choices like, I'm firmly of the camp, that people should 
have the opportunity to work at places where they feel safe and valued. And, you 
know, like they can do work that they love to do, or at least don't hate, for good 
money. Like, I am very anti capitalist, but we still live in a capitalist society 



that requires money. And so until that is thoroughly changed, which will be a hell 
of a transition, we still have to pay people, well, you cannot pay people $10 an 
hour to do your admin tasks.

Okay, so I love all the stuff that we've been talking about. But my big takeaway 
from this section is slow down, like slow down and make room for this because it's 
not like you have someone jump on your ship. While it's still like moving full speed
ahead. You actually have to like dock a little bit and like get you in your business
ready to I have never sailed the ship. I don't know why I'm using this as an 
analogy. But you have to like slow down. Maybe a car is a better analogy, but slow 
down, let someone get in. Make sure they're sorted and then you go again. Drive. 
Yeah, yeah, but that's how we do we're like jumping the window. While we're full 
speed ahead. Like that doesn't work. We're not in a car chase on a car chase. So 
there is a slowdown, just in terms of like are as the leaders like mental energy and
shifting it from selling the product and doing the work to leading the people. Talk 
to me a little bit about the transition from high and working with contractors to 
hiring someone full time did that feel wildly different? And or terrifying? What is 
your experience with that been? Heather is making the best face right now.

It's definitely terrifying, especially if it's your first time ever hiring like, I 
have been doing this long enough. I have led teams at different capacities I've 
hired and fired far more people than like that I think about it. I'm like, I didn't 
do that a lot. But your very first time hiring someone onto a payroll position and 
not in a contract that is, like, technically, you could fire an employee, but 
there's more of a expressed commitment when you hire an employee. And that is 
terrifying. Because if you look at your numbers, and you're going, huh, how are we 
gonna make that work month over month? Or, gee, I got to like, put all this pressure
on myself to bring in the business to make it happen? Or what if we're slow? And 
what do I do with them? And all these, like 8000 worries and questions will show up 
and be like now is not the time. And you can sit isn't in now is not the time 
forever. And there comes a moment where you will never feel ready. And if you do and
you have a different experience, like you are the anomaly like that proves the rule 
because I've never felt ready. But then you just have to go for it. And you have to 
say, Yeah, I'm gonna try this right now. And I think part of what people signed up 
for when they join a very small team is knowing that there's a lot more inherent 
risk, and maybe not everybody knows that. But the trade offs are usually better 
because A, they get to work with you directly and not like 30 tears down, they don't
know anyone important. And be they have a lot of say in how the company grows and is
shaped. And that's really powerful, especially because they're not owners in the 
company, necessarily, unless you have a co op situation, which thumbs up to that. 
But that's not what we're here to talk about.

No, but that's another that's like their models,

to bring their other models for running your business that don't have to be purely 
top down. But it also gives them a chance to have a say, and a lot of people who've 
been employees, like we've all probably been employees at some point or another. Not
having a voice that can affect meaningful change is sucks. Like, it's terrible, 
especially if things are not great. And then when you do try to affect change, then 
you get your whole team fired. See how I know. But when you have a chance to have a 



say that might be worse, some of the risk of joining this team. And if you think 
about it, and if you look at your business is probably not as much of a risk as you 
think it is. You're just scared. Like we do so many things because we're scared and 
we call it 60 Other things because we won't admit the fear that we really have to 
ourselves. Yeah, not always. But frequently. I've found it's like, I think you're 
just scared. Yeah, I say this to myself.

I have met you. Yes.

Sally? Yes,

I see that with all with all the love. But yeah. So do you have any parameters for 
you on when to make that transition? And not? These are? This is not like legal or 
logistical advice. But

no, not all those things. Yeah.

What gets you to at least 70%? Ready? Right? Because really, I don't think you need 
more than that to do any, I don't think any more than like 60% 50 Seems

good. You're halfway there. Good enough, take the jump. I think what gets me ready. 
And what I've found helpful is to recognize what do I actually want to be doing with
my time? And what do I want to create with the resources that I have? Haley knows I 
have a tendency when I get any money. I'm like, Oh, just give it all away. And so 
thinking about like, well, what am I brought in this past year and looking at past 
data and can help me, I don't know, if you're listening if you track your revenue 
year over year, but you don't have to track the months necessarily from past two 
years. But at least knowing Okay, in 2018, I made this in 2019. I made this in 2020.
I made this and look at the trend, like are you consistent, great. If you bring in a
second person, guess what? Now you can do more of the work and more of the things 
you want to do, especially if it's your first hire because you're not out of the 
delivery part yet yourself. Right? Right. But it gives you room to bring in more 
clients and to serve them in a different capacity. That's better. And so I think if 
you see your revenue consistent, if you see that there's space to support a second 
person with the revenue you brought in, that's a good indicator, like you can trust 
those numbers. If you don't see that and you want to try anyway, go for it like not 
to play with people's livelihoods but like be upfront with the people you're working
with. Like, Hey, I am taking a little bit of a risk here because I believe in my 
capacity to form this into a team thing and I want you to be the first but I need 
you to understand there's a risk involved you can just Be honest about that. Yeah. 
When my first company was closing down, several of my employees left right away, but
several of them stayed and one of the employees stayed because I was very upfront 
about, like, here's where we are right now. And here's where we are right now. And 
here's what's coming next. And here's how I'm gonna support you. And so they were 
able to stay at my company almost until we closed officially, and found a job that 
they really wanted. And they said, You know, I felt really comfortable staying, even
though I knew the path was shutting down, because you were so upfront and honest 
about that. And so I was able to make better choices, and the choices that serve me,
but still allowed me to be here. And I didn't have to jump out of fear. Right, yeah.
Because your employees are taking your risk as well. Yeah. And so if you're nervous 



about it, but you want to go for it, go for it, and be honest. And some people 
again, like sometimes people don't pay attention, even if they are, but you can 
never control that, like you can't control their people, you can't control that 
you've been giving someone feedback and performance issues for nine months. And then
they're surprised that you're not keeping them on the team. Like, that's not the 
thing you control, right, you do the best you can, and you make the choices you 
make. And if you mess up, you say sorry,

yeah, there's so much of this that is like, again, I geek out on this kind of thing.
But like expectation setting, that's a whole thing. I took an entire 16 week course 
about that, and about all the ways that happens, but like, write things down, make 
sure notes are taken, make everyone's clear about what's happening. And it's not a 
surprise, again, it comes back to that trust component for me that trust them to be 
intelligent beings that have agency over what they do and do not do. It is not like,
again, it's not like a secret of like, Hey, we're a small company, and I got to make
sure they don't think there's any risk in working for me, or speaking directly to 
the fact that we're a small company, and you're my first hire, here's what I think 
is gonna happen. Do you want to go out with the Texas Board? Yeah, like, it's like 
dating and then getting married, like, you don't know what's gonna happen?

No, and lots of people who get married, don't stay married. And lots of people who 
date and don't think it's gonna work out. Like I knew some people who met their 
freshman year of college, they had, you know, a fling at that time, didn't speak for
years, and they got married, like 10 years later. So like, nobody knows what is 
going to happen next. And you know, there could be a wild Eclipse tomorrow, and then
the whole world crashes. And none of this will matter at all. But we do the best 
with the information we have. And as long as you're honest and upfront, and thank 
you, Haley for singing, because I had it in my notes. expectation setting is 
probably the best thing that you could do for your clients, for yourself, for your 
employees, what do I expect you to do? What do I expect this role to be? Does that 
work for you and give them the choice because like you said, they're human beings 
with agency. I hired someone for marketing a couple years back, and we got into it, 
we got started. And then it turns out, we were misaligned. And so I put together 
okay, here's everything I'd like this role to be. And here's what I'd like you to 
own as part of this role. Can you take some time and consider is this going to be a 
good fit for you? And that person came back and said, You know what, it's not 
actually a good fit for me. And I'm really glad you told me and we ended that 
relationship, super cordial, like good terms, I would hire them again, if I had the 
right role that would match the expectations of what they needed. So like, it 
doesn't have to be something that you are choosing for them. And then in fact, 
you're not right. People have their own choices. Like I was saying earlier, an 
employee has a choice to leave if you are doing a shit job. Yep. So yeah, let them 
have that choice.

Yeah, exactly. I love that you said and you kind of said it in passing, but I want 
to pull it out is that you've hired and fired a lot of people in a short amount of 
time, and not just

Heather fires, everyone.



No, but what I mean by that, and one of the coaches that I follow said the same 
thing is like you are going to fire many more people than you hire like tremendously
more, but we don't

well, keep correct that hire everyone that you fire. Yes,

that's about it. That's what I meant to say. But yes, you are going to fire way more
people than you keep in that, like, dogs monkey noises.

Like it was a car. No,

just my dog, just my dog being a grumpy old man on the floor. But hiring is not a 
dirty word. It is not a like thing to avoid. It's not evil. It's not mean it's not 
malicious. It's not any of those things it is the reality of being in business is 
that you're going to have many relationships that end, and far fewer that continue 
on for the full life of your business. Like let's just think about that for a 
second. Mainly speaking, people don't stay enrolled for more than two years at a 
time nowadays,

or even one at this point. And that's cool. Like, I think it's also important to 
remember like this is what happens a lot with your clients to like most people don't
have clients that last with them. 678 years. You're lucky if you get like two years 
out of a client, and that's normal and that's there's no Nothing wrong with that. 
And I'm not saying, Oh, you're doing a bad job if your clients don't stay long, like
that is a typical process. And in the same way, consider that you are stepping stone
for your employees life, right? They're not focused on the business the way that you
are. And so it's okay. If they don't stay long term, or they don't work out for your
business, you will have to do introspection, like, I think it's super important to 
always come back to any relationship where you make the choice that you don't want 
this person on your team anymore. And think about, could you have set them better up
for success? If you had done something different earlier? Or could you have chosen 
to not hire them? If you had realized these certain characteristics were missing? 
Like, and how can you adjust going forward? And as long as you're not being an ass? 
That's a part of business. You don't need to apologize for that. Though. Sometimes, 
maybe you do. Like your first few times through you will probably be awkward and 
clunky. And yeah, possibly hire people you know, or a bad fit or fire people in a 
way that feels really bad, or that was a little bit. Not great. And you may want to 
apologize for that. And that is also okay, like, Yes, you are a business owner 
doesn't make you perfect. Yeah, just like being a parent. Oh, my kid all the time. I
don't play. I don't understand parents who are like, I'm never apologizing to my 
child. I'm like, Why? Because you have the power. That's terrible reason. We should 
not go off on the parenting tangent because I have feelings. But in any case, even 
though you have power that doesn't make you infallible, and you are fine to own up 
to your mistakes and apologize for them, knowing that you're not owed any sort of 
forgiveness in return. But you're also fine to make decisions that feel hard. Like, 
I don't let my child eat a cookie every five minutes, though, she would love that. 
Like, yes, we joke about some things. And sometimes I'll say, That's right Zelda or 
something like that. And she'll go, Well, if I'm right, I think I deserve a cookie. 
And I'll be like, Yeah, but you're not having one. And she tries to get me to like, 
twist my words so that I'll give her a cookie. But I know it's a terrible idea. If I



let her stay up late playing video games every day. She'd love that. But she's six, 
yes, I'm not gonna let her do that. Like once in a blue moon, we do that. And it 
always goes badly the next day.

The point being, they're like, You have a responsibility, and there's ownership to 
the choices that you make, even if they pick someone else off. Now they're gonna do 
it perfectly. But even if it picked someone else off, or they would prefer you make 
a different choice. Yes. is still your business and your responsibility and your 
decisions.

And you're not beholden to everybody else's just because they've said yes, like, and
this goes for your business coach, too. Sorry, Haley,

no, 100%, you get to fire whoever you want. Literally everyone gets can be on the 
chopping block.

But even if they're not on the chopping block, like if your business coach tells you
something that you're like, No, that doesn't work for me, like I had a business 
coach in the past, who gave me advice about hiring and firing and how to hire 
people. And I was like, this method really sucks. And then I thought about it for 
more than 10 seconds. And I was like, wait, I have hired more people than this 
person. And I know what I'm doing. And I don't have to give a shit about what they 
think the process should be. And so I disregarded that entirely. Yep. You know, and 
so I think it's your business at the end of the day, no matter what anybody tells 
you, you get to make the choice of what it is going to be.

Yes. It is a great one, is it with great

power comes great responsibility. You

knew exactly what I was gonna say. All right, we are getting to the end of our time 
here. What haven't we talked about that you want to share? about hiring, managing 
and firing? Micro team?

There's no supposed to, there's no should? It's whatever works for you. And so if 
you are like I have been through 30 people and I cannot find anyone. Well, a look at
your expectations. Are you expecting impossible things for very little money? 
Because if you are expecting possible things, you have to give impossible money to 
go with it. Because nobody cares about your business like you do. And no employee 
will ever care about your business like you do unless you make it also their 
business. Like give them equity in the company. Meaningful equity. Yeah. And there's
no timeline, right? Like, you are gonna have a lot of bad hires and wrong hires. And
you will figure out the right ones by going through the wrong ones. And it sucks 
because that's just the way of it sometimes, like you can get lucky and hire a bunch
of really great people. And we did like at my first company. Yeah, super lucky a lot
of the time and then sometimes we didn't. I think I had aired and fired. I probably 
fired like five or six different people. There's lots of people also that 
interviewed and that we have roles open for that we didn't hire Yeah, and that is 
totally normal. And I think we can lose sight of that. Especially if we had like one
really good first hire and then we think everything's easy. It's not you got lucky 



cool Thumbs up for luck, but most of the time it's hard work and it's discouraging 
because it feels like, well, maybe I'm a jerk, maybe you are getting some external 
input. Get somebody like Haley who has knowledge to review your job descriptions, 
review your criteria, review your budget for the role and see if you are being 
unreasonable because you just don't know. Right? Not because you're trying to be 
malicious, maybe you are. But most of the time we're not, we just don't know that 
the expectations we've created for this role, are impossible. And then I would also 
say, be willing to take a little bit of a risk on someone that seems like a maybe. 
But be willing also to know that if you do take that risk, you may have to end the 
relationship. That's why I always think contracts are a good starting point for 
small businesses, do a 30 day trial, where you both agree that in 30 days, you'll 
decide and anybody can decide for any reason it's not a good fit, and it's not 
personal. That's just we have a 30 day contract. And at that time, or close to that 
time, we'll talk about if there's a next step. Yeah. And we both have to agree.

Yeah, I fully fully support the like, easing into it, like you can get pretty 
stinking far with having contractors with small buckets of time, that so like you 
can ease into that relationship with them. Or you might find that, like other 
contractors that I work with are small buckets of time, or small parts of their 
capacity. And that's as far as that relationship ever goes. Ever. And that's okay. 
Sometimes I think we use hiring as a parachute, like an evacuation quote, United 
mean, like an emergency like, oh, no, I'm overwhelmed parachute. Like, huh, it's 
actually its own discipline within business building, like, things to learn and 
skill set. It's not like a emergency

to save you. And in the in the short term, it will cost you more time and,

and more money, like it is not cheap.

No, but it's worth doing. If you want to grow. If you want to scale your capacity as
a single person is going to max out. It just is that's facts of life. If you want to
grow and scale, no matter what kind of magical automation systems you have, you are 
going to need multiple humans in your court. And so figuring out how to hire is 
absolutely valuable. I really like what you said at the beginning is like, start 
hiring after you figured out your sales and your marketing, after you've figured out
some of your delivery, the more that you can document what you've got going on and 
how you do it, the easier it will be for someone else to come into that it's okay if
you don't so if you're listening to this, and you're like, oh, no, I don't have that
you don't need that to start hiring, please do not use that as an excuse to not 
hire, right. I will not be your excuse today. But know that, that there are things 
you'll have to start to create. And you'll probably end up CO creating them, the 
first person and the second person and the third person you hire, they are going to 
have such an impact on how you shape your team. And so no matter what rule you hire 
them for, you're likely promoting them to this fee suite by the time you've got five
people

on your team. Yep. Just by virtue of them literally being there the longest. Yes, 
exactly. And having that

domain knowledge and having such a hand in shaping where your business went next.



Yeah. Oh, I love this conversation so much. Essentially, my overall for this is 
like, slow down. Get this right. That's okay.

Yeah. And be patient with yourself as you do it. Because it will take some time to 
figure out what you're looking for. You may put a role out there and put out a role 
once and I got 300 applicants in two days. Oh, my gosh, yeah, I was cast. And I have
a rule where I reply to every single applicant. And so that's fun. But like, give 
yourself space you are on your schedule and nobody else's. And so even if it takes 
you two weeks to get back to everyone and look through every single application, 
even if it takes you a month set up an autoresponder that say, Hey, I'm moving slow,
because I'm so low. It's not because I don't care. And you'll lose some people that 
happens. But there will still be people who are excited to work with you a month 
later and who can wait it out. Yeah,

absolutely. Heather, thank you so much for coming on. This is such a valuable 
conversation to have out loud. You are one of the strongest business minded clients 
that I've ever had. And I love that we work together and have for so long. So I just
appreciate you sharing your thoughts with all of us.

Yeah, thanks, Haley. It was absolutely my pleasure. And if people want to talk more,
I'm actually happy to join you again. But I'm also happy to field questions can find
me at Heather at pixels for humans.com or pixels for humans is my handle on all of 
social media

so fine? Yes, please do. She's amazing. Thank you so much, Heather. Thanks, Haley. 
Thank you for listening to this episode on one year from now you can find the show 
notes and all the links we mentioned at brainspace optimized comm slash podcast if 
you want to chat me up about all things entrepreneurship, then head to brainspace 
optimized comm and join my email list. This is where we have rich conversations 
about the experience of business ownership is thought It's funny. I like getting 
responses and chatting with you all. It's a good time. Lastly, you can find me on 
Instagram at brainspace optimized. We will see you in the next episode.


